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PREFACE: 

 

Title 
 

Board evaluation policy 

Version Number 1.0 

Effective Date 01.04.2021 

Authorised by 
Board of Directors  
 

Number of Revisions  NA 

Last Revised Date NA 

 

Introduction  

The purpose of the Board Evaluation is to achieve persistent and consistent 

improvement in the governance of the Company at the Board level with the 

participation of all concerned in an environment of harmony. 

 

The Board acknowledges its intention to establish and follow “best practices” in Board 

governance in order to fulfil its fiduciary obligation to the Company. The Board 

believes the evaluation will lead to a closer working relationship among Board 

members, greater efficiency in the use of the Board’s time, and increased 

effectiveness of the Board as a governing body. 

 

This policy has been framed in compliance with the provisions of Section 178 (2), 

134(3)(p) and other applicable provisions, if any, of the Companies Act, 2013, as 

amended from time to time, by the Nomination and Remuneration Committee (NRC) 

and approved by the Board.  
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New Statutory/Regulatory Requirements: 

Companies Act, 2013 mandates that the performance of every director of a listed 

Public Company should be evaluated.  

 

In terms of the provisions of the Companies Act, 2013 and Regulation 17(10), 19(4) 

and Part D of the Schedule II of the Securities Exchange Board of India (Listing 

Obligations & Disclosure Requirements) Regulations 2015: 

 
 Schedule IV of the Companies Act, 2013, which prescribes the Code of Conduct for 

Independent Directors, provides for an evaluation mechanism for the Board and 

whole time directors which needs to be done at a separate meeting of 

Independent Directors.  

 

 The Nomination and Remuneration Committee (NRC) is required to carry out 

evaluation of every Director’s Performance.  

 

 In addition, evaluation of the Independent Directors shall be done by the 

entire Board excluding the director being evaluated, and shall include (a) 

Performance of the Directors; and (b) fulfillment of the independence criteria as 

specified in the Companies Act, 2013 and the LODR Regulations and their 

independence from the Management. This is to be done on an annual basis for 

determining whether to extend or continue the term of appointment of the 

independent director.  

 
 The Directors’ Report to the Members of the company shall include a statement 

indicating the manner in which formal annual evaluation has been made by the 

Board of its own performance and that of its Committees and Individual Directors. 

 
 

 Meeting of the Independent Directors: 

 

Atleast one meeting of the independent directors of the Company shall be held in a 

year, without the attendance of non-independent directors and members of 

management.  All the independent directors of the company shall strive to be present 

at such meeting. 

 
The independent directors in the meeting shall, inter-alia: 

i. review the performance of non-independent directors (executive and whole time 

directors) based on the recommendations of the Nomination and Remuneration 
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committee.  

 

ii. review the performance of the Board as a whole; 

 

iii. review the performance of the Chairperson of the Company, taking into account 

the views of executive directors and non-executive directors; 

 

iv. assess the quality, quantity and timeliness of flow of information between the 

company management and the Board that is necessary for the Board to 

effectively and reasonably perform their duties. 

 

Performance Evaluation Framework for Board and Individual Directors  

Considering the enhanced performance evaluation requirements, the following 

framework is adopted: 

 

Mechanism and approach: 

The process will be initiated each year by the Chairman of the Board. At the Board’s 

discretion, the Company Secretary or any other person designated by the Board, will 

co-ordinate the Board self-evaluation or an external consultant may be appointed to 

assist with this process.  

 

 Evaluation of Whole-time/Executive Directors: 
 

Present Process: As per the present practice the Nomination and 

Remuneration Committee (NRC) defines Key Performance Indicators (KPIs) for 

whole-time directors (WTDs). The NRC assesses the organisational 

performance as well as the individual performance for WTDs on an annual 

basis. Based on its assessment it makes recommendations to the Board 

regarding compensation for WTDs and performance bonus/variable pay.  
 

New Process:  While the present process of the NRC will continue, an 

additional intermediary step of recommendations by the NRC to the separate 

meeting of Independent Directors will be observed so as to comply with the 

new regulations.  
  

 

 

 Evaluation of Independent Directors and the Board. 

The Board/Director evaluation process will consist of two parts: 

- Board Member Self Evaluation; and  

- Overall Board and Committee Evaluation.  
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 In the Board Member Self Evaluation, each Board member is encouraged to be 

introspective about his/her personal contribution/performance/conduct as director 

with reference to a questionnaire (Refer Annexure I)  

 

 In the Overall Board and Committees’ Performance Evaluation, each Board 

member will be asked to provide inputs on questions designed to elicit responses 

from the directors. (Refer Annexure II). 

Copies of the evaluation forms as applicable will be distributed to each Board 

Member. Board members shall complete the forms and return them to the Company 

Secretary or Board nominee or the consultant, as may be informed. 

 

The Company Secretary or Board nominee or the consultant will tabulate the Forms. 

The Tabulated Report would be sent to all Board Members for evaluation and if any 

director disagrees with the self-evaluated results, he/she will suitably intimate the 

Chairman of the Board, else the same will be deemed to have been accepted. 

 

The individually completed forms will be preserved by the Company Secretary and the 

Tabulated Report would be presented to the Board and NRC for evaluation. 

 

Board and NRC Discussion: 

The Board will discuss areas that are working well, and those that need attention. The 

Board will then decide if changes in its governance practices and policies need to be 

made. Staff and/or the governance consultant will work with the Board or Board 

nominee to implement necessary changes. 

 

Apart from the above, the NRC will carry out an evaluation of every director’s 

performance. For this purpose, the NRC would review the Tabulated Report. The NRC 

would provide feedback to the Board on its evaluation of every director’s performance 

and based on such feedback, the Board will recommend appointments, re-

appointments and removal of the non-performing Directors of the Company.  

 

Evaluation Criteria 

The evaluation criteria for the Board, its Committees and its Directors may be 

changed at any time by the Board. 
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ANNEXURE 1 

SELF- EVALUATION  
 

A. Evaluate the following statements in relation to your involvement as a 

Board Member (Applicable to all Board members): 

O=Outstanding; VG=Very Good; G=Good; F=Fair; NI=Needs Improvement 

Evaluation criteria O VG G F NI 

<Name of director >: 

I. Participation and Contribution to Board Deliberations 
I attend the Board and Committee 
meetings I am expected to attend, and I 
arrive on time and stay until meetings 
conclude. 

     

I read agenda papers/materials before 
the Board/committee meeting so that I 
can participate constructively. 

     

I contribute to the discussion in a 
meaningful and helpful way, listening to 

others and making my points concisely. 

     

I make an effort to be educated on the 
aspects of the business of the Company 
that I do not understand 

     

I am adequately well-versed in relevant 
areas of my expertise/experience. 

     

I communicate governance and ethical 
issues to the Chairman of the Board 

whenever I feel strongly about the same. 

     

 

II. Ability to guide the Company in Key Matters 
 

I do not hesitate to challenge the 
company policies/practices/strategies.  

     

I effectively probe to test information and 
assumptions. 

     

I actively contribute by my perspectives, 
observations, ideas and thoughts in 
evolving strategies.  

     

 

III. Personal Attributes  

I avoid conflict of interest and ask for 
clarification if I am unsure if a conflict 
exists. 

     

I work with other Board members as a 
team, striving for consensus when it is 
called for. 

     

I work with other Directors in a way that 
creates an atmosphere of trust and co-
operation. 

     

I fulfill the independence criteria as 
specified in the Companies Act, 2013 
and the LODR Regulations and I am 
independent of the Management. 
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***********************For Use of the Board****************************** 

  
To  
 
The Chairman, 
Board of Directors 
Bhushan Power & Steel Limited 
4th Floor, A-2, NTH Complex, Shaheed Jeet Singh Marg, 
USO Road, Qutab Institutional Area,  

New Delhi – 110 067 
 
I disagree with the self-evaluation of the following Director(s): 
 
 
 
 
 

 
My Comments are as under: 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Name and Signature of Director:  
 
 

Date:
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ANNEXURE 2 

OVERALL BOARD AND COMMITTEES EVALUATION 

Evaluate the following statements in relation to overall Board performance by ticking 

on a scale of 5, where 5 is the highest: 

 

Evaluation criteria 1 2 3 4 5 

The Board knows and understands the 

Company’s mission and reflects this 
understanding when addressing key 
issues. 
 

     

The Board engages in long-range 
strategic thinking and planning. 
 

     

The Board has achieved what it set out 
to accomplish during the past year. 
 

     

The Board stays abreast of issues and 
trends affecting the plan, using this 
information to guide the organization 
over the long term. 

 

     

Board meetings are conducted in a 
manner that ensures open 
communication, meaningful participation, 
and sound resolution of issues. 
 

     

The Board meeting agenda is well-
balanced, allowing appropriate time for 

the most critical issues. 
 

     

The Board and Committee meetings are 
of reasonable length. 
 

     

The composition, terms of reference, 
roles and responsibilities of the 

committees are in line with the prevalent 
regulations and are adhered to by the 
members. 

     

The Committees are comprised of the 
right number and type of members. 
 

     

The Committees are effective, focusing 

on pertinent topics and allocating 
reasonable time. 
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Evaluation criteria 1 2 3 4 5 

The Committees report back to the Board 

and do not exceed their authority. 
 

     

The Board recognizes its policy-making 
role, and reconsiders and revises policies 
as necessary. 
 

     

The Board is consistent about being 
prepared for meetings and staying 
engaged. 
 

     

The Board receives timely, accurate, and 
useful information based upon which to 
make decisions. 
 

     

The Board reviews and adopts a 
reasonable operating budget that is 
followed and monitored throughout the 
year. 
 

     

Board expectations, and concerns are 
promptly, candidly, and effectively 
communicated to the Chairman of the 

Board. 
 

     

The Board anticipates issues and does 
not often find itself reacting to “crisis” 
situations. 
 

     

 

<Name of director>: 

 

Rating Mechanism 
1 Strongly Disagree 
2 Disagree 
3 No opinion 
4 Agree 
5 Strongly Agree 

 

 

 

 


